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Dear Colleagues, 

The Opening Ceremony of the Congress is always a good opportunity for us to reflect upon the last twelve months, take note of the important moments that have shaped the pharmacy profession during this time, and ask ourselves how we as pharmacists and pharmaceutical scientists are contributing to the constantly changing environment in which we practice. 

To best gain insight from the year that was, I think it relevant to first consider some events that have had an impact on the global community, moving on to consider how these events may impact the evolution of our profession. 

Casting a shadow over year-end celebrations was the shocking devastation caused by one of the worst natural disasters of our time – the terrible tsunami that hit the coast of South East Asia. The need for safe, quality medicines was imperative, and the entire global community came together in the spirit of international solidarity to bring relief to the people most affected by the fatal waves. In a surge of generosity, gifts of medicines were forthcoming in great quantities. 

Indeed, the need for medicines was real, yet, like many times before, we saw medicines accumulating in airports, some of which in themselves being inappropriate for the situation and unfit for use. Compounding the problem was the lack of qualified correspondents for receiving containers in areas of need, which sometimes stalled the medicines indefinitely in customs zones. 

This happened in spite of all previous experience. Six years ago, the World Health Organization published very clear guidelines concerning the donation of medicines, in order to reduce the inefficiency with which they are collected and distributed. Moreover, in 1997, FIP put forth a statement concerning appropriate measures to be followed in this context. 

Our role as pharmacists and, as such, providers of specialist knowledge and services, demand that we do not accept this situation; that we do not remain silent while medicines pass through uncertain channels, rarely reaching those who most desperately need them, leaving already strapped governments and NGOs obliged to organise and finance the destruction of several tons of medicines meant for better use. 

Solutions to the problem require a lot more thought and communication. A preliminary measure may be to encourage national pharmaceutical organisations to set up emergency units to be mobilized when the need arises. These units should be prepared to be at the disposal of local health authorities in the face of a catastrophe in order to ensure the proper reception and management of donated medicines. 
I take this opportunity, today to launch an appeal to all FIP Member Organisations to create these specialist pharmaceutical units capable of coordinating international donations of medicines. 

Trade globalisation has brought a new responsibility to all governments to collectively define, in advance, plans for public health action in cases of emergency. Whether it be an epidemic of avian flu, bio-terrorism, or natural disaster, it should be possible to mobilize effective means of damage control as dictated by previously established guidelines; plans that should be applicable on an international scale. Pharmacists and medicines should no doubt be an integral part of bringing relief to disaster areas. This leaves us with the challenge of how to most effectively and efficiently contribute to this team philosophy. 

The HIV/AIDS pandemic continues to be a matter of serious concern. The procurement of care continues to depend on the solidarity of the better-equipped countries to aid in the development of prevention and treatment in those countries most lacking, yet often most affected. 

We are nearing the hour when all the parties involved need to assess the outcomes of the “Three by Five” initiative launched by the WHO two years ago. The challenge of treating three million individuals affected by HIV/AIDS by the end of 2005 in 49 developing countries was momentous, although this objective targeted only half of the people in actual need of treatment. Now, as 2005 draws to a close, it is necessary to reflect on the fact that the goal has not been met, although much headway has been made:

· Several funds have been and continue to be mobilized in favour of countries where resources are scarce. Sustainable financial means are available. What remains to be done is to use them in the most efficient and best of conditions. 

· Several countries in South America have achieved the objective set by the WHO. 

· Although Africa remains an area of overwhelming concern, results in places such as Botswana and Uganda are exemplary and most encouraging. These countries, two among those most affected by the epidemic, also achieved the objective set by the WHO.
This initiative brought forth by WHO acted as a catalyst. It also put into focus the issue of global access to medicines, and factors limiting the access of HIV/AIDS medicines. Parallel to this theme is the development of effective and well-supported preventive measures. Lack of health care professionals and insufficient management of medicinal supplies are still major obstacles. 

Availability of health professionals is so crucial that the WHO has decided to mobilize forces in this direction by launching the “decade for human resources in the area of health 2006-2015”. The initiative concerns all health care professionals, including pharmacists. Therefore, it is our duty, as pharmacists, to reinforce our own ranks, and the numbers of our assistants in the field, as the contribution that pharmacy can make in the community.
The development of quality pharmacy schools, promoting continuing pharmaceutical education throughout professional life, and trying to avoid of the evaporation of graduates to the industrialized countries are imperative. 

Within the framework of the FIP Working Group on “Pharmacists and AIDS”, we have carried out an investigation that attempts to assess the number of health professionals in Africa, and made the data available to the WHO. This survey sheds additional light on the serious lack of professionals in Africa, and its consequences, when it comes to take care of HIV/AIDS patients. 

I believe you have noticed the commitment of the G8, this year, to actively address the health situation in Africa. They have recognised the need to reinforce health care systems, and underscored the importance of training and maintaining specialist personnel in their native regions. It is hoped that, thanks to the alleviation of the debt burden on the poorest countries, resources may be allocated to the development of sufficient tools with which to combat AIDS. 

Let me now come to some current evolutions within our own profession. Year after year, the continuing process of globalisation is bringing profound changes, which in turn shape the very context in which we practice.

I should wish, here, to mention the difficult fight carried out by the pharmaceutical industry, and their partners in the medicine supply chain, in order to combat drug counterfeiting. It has become evident that all countries in the world are potentially threatened by such parallel markets and the risks associated with substandard products. The reputation of the entire medicine supply chain, from producer to pharmacist, is at stake. It is imperative that its professionals and public authorities urgently adapt policies and procedures to address a scourge that is endangering years of success in research, and undermines health care systems. 

Complete transparency of all the parties involved in the manufacturing, wholesale and retail distribution of medicines is imperative now more than ever. The batches of medicines transferred from one firm to another should be associated with a roadmap identifying every stage of the process. This is in fact quite feasible if we have the political will to do it. 

Some medicines are more at risk from counterfeiting than others. In developed countries, those with the highest added value, the highest market demand, or those with restricted access are most affected. Of course, the systems intended to identify all the players taken part in the supply chain should focus, first, on those medicines most liable to be counterfeited. 

Some national health policies have chosen to remove certain medicines from the regular, secured, pharmaceutical supply chain. They do so for the sake of free trade, with a view to increasing access or cutting medicine prices. This, however, tends to reduce the respect with which medicines should be treated. In many countries, some medicines are accessible to the public without adequate precautions for ensuring their quality and proper use. This constitutes a security gap through which counterfeiting is expanding, not to mention the risks associated with buying medicines on the Internet. 

Unfortunately, the growth of medicine trade worldwide also leads to an increase in counterfeit dissemination. That is why FIP, within the framework of its ongoing work with European authorities, calls on all stakeholders to take action with both European and national authorities to make clear the importance of preserving the special status of medicines. 
The utmost goal should be to remove medicines from policies based solely on commercial criteria, open markets, and excessive deregulation. 
Medicines are unique; in that they carry with them both vast benefit and serious risk to public health. Consequently, they must be the object of special care at every stage of their life. The expansion of the European internal market increases the risk of penetration by counterfeit medicines whenever measures of controlling imports are insufficient. Once admitted into the EU, such medicines can circulate without further control. That is why we must promptly harmonize our procedures. 

Dispensing pharmacists, who are in direct contact with the public, must be warned, so that they can act accordingly. In this respect, last March, FIP introduced on its web page special pages devoted to combating counterfeit medicines. 
(www.pharmacistcombatcounterfeiting.org )

Now, I should like to touch upon some major trends affecting our practice in industrialized countries.
It is no secret that health systems must improve the efficiency and security of all treatments given to patients. Most of them have to face similar challenges: an ageing population dynamics and the high cost of new therapeutic techniques. Health policies are thus called upon to conciliate contradictory objectives: to improve the quality and effectiveness of care while at the same time managing inevitable budget restrictions. Recently adopted reforms have brought or are developing mechanisms for competitiveness in order to cut down prices; such mechanisms may also consist in reducing the part of the bill paid by health insurance systems. 

The pharmacist, in turn, is therefore also subjected to increasingly difficult constraints. He must take into account the consequences of political re-orientations of health systems, and in particular, a re-distribution of roles amongst health professionals. 

Pharmacists are increasingly called upon to contribute to prevention and detection. To this end, they must be able to adopt a clinical approach in their professional practice. It goes without saying that we should not change pharmacists into second-rate physicians asking them to undertake medical diagnoses. But they should be able to direct patients appropriately within the health care system. 

Such referral by pharmacist may take various forms: for example, select the patients’ profiles with regards to risk factors in order to guide them towards early detection; identify the effects of medicines on chronic patients in order, in particular, to detect side effects and prevent iatrogenic effect. The possibilities are many. 

The efficiency of health care systems largely depends on the ability of primary health care providers to take responsibility for the early detection of diseases. Where pharmacists are concerned, this means taking action to better identify risk factors for well known patients. In fact, the pharmacist has many assets that would allow him to exercise pre-detection for quite a number of health problems.
Several types of data are registered in the pharmacy, and yet little of this information is used to its full potential. The question is: how to take advantage of it?  Electronic "patient files" are beginning to appear in certain countries. They are part and parcel of e-health programmes. Their aim is to improve the quality and safety of care while diminishing its cost. The systems currently being considered are generally consist in a file shared amongst care providers with the reservation of certain restrictions of access in order to safeguard confidentiality. 

The pharmacist can play an important role here. He enters into the file, in a standard form, the data he collects, in order to make it available for consultation, both by the patient's doctor and by other relevant health care professionals, including colleagues who give pharmaceutical care to that patient. Such data could render more secure medical prescriptions as well as any subsequent dispensing. Let me add that the shared file should contain only part of the complete pharmacy file. 

As for the possible role of the dispensing pharmacist in the evaluation of medicines, everything remains to be done. This, however, pre-supposes a real will to rethink evaluation systems. After all, evaluation at present exists essentially for the purpose of allowing a medicine to reach the market. As such, its value will decrease in time. 

The actual use of a medicine can be very different from what was expected when it was first marketed. Only evaluation via actual patient experience throughout the life of the medicine will fill the gaps of missing information. This is where the pharmacist can contribute the results of his observation and competence. 

Before I conclude, allow me to say a word on pharmaceutical research. 

We are today at an important crossroads. The pharmaceutical industry, in order to maintain its capacity for innovation, must develop links with fundamental research and turn to biotechnology. Yet these new approaches, which bear much hope for several unsatisfied needs, cannot be developed without strong encouragement from governments and reinforced cooperation between public and private research. 

Within ongoing groundbreaking developments, new players are making themselves known on the world scene. Stem cell research, for example, continues to advance health care beyond all previously drawn boundaries, could revolutionize medicine in the few coming years by producing by producing replacement tissues or body parts. This prompts the need for our societies to open up ethical debates that transcend the borders of any one nation. 
Let me also add that it is important, more so than ever, for countries well advanced in these fields to take into consideration the needs of developing countries in their research programmes. Such orientation also depends on the political will of governments.

These, very briefly, were the few thoughts I wanted to share with you as a preamble to our work here; to stimulate debate and motivation amongst ourselves. I wish you all an excellent Congress and a very pleasant stay in the land of the pharaohs. 
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